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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On January 22, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on December 20, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on December 20, 2012.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her back.

4. Prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this case.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to a fee on the

temporary total disability benefit that were the result of the

claimant’s controverted surgery.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“I do contend I am entitled to an attorney fee
under $11-9-715, because the treatment that
led to the temporary total disability benefit
was controverted.  Mr. Nebben has introduced
my pre-hearing information sheet from January
of 2012, and I noticed that that indicated we
wanted pain management by Dr. Jared Ennis.
(Hearing transcript from January 22, 2013,
Page 7, Lines 2-8)”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondent’s position is that the claimant
never requested TTD.  The respondent has
relied on - had the right to rely on those
issues requested by the claimant in evaluating
the case and making decisions as whether to
authorize the treatment based on their
exposure.  And, in addition, you don’t know,
depending on the surgery, what restrictions or
what can be done as far as surgeries offering
light-duty work or restricted-duty work.
Therefore, since TTD was never made an issue
the respondent contends they do not owe an
attorney fee since TTD was never controverted.
The only issue controverted was medical
treatment.  That’s what we tried.  That’s what
the decision was on.  And my client has
complied with that opinion. (Hearing
transcript from January 22, 2013, Page 9, Line
24 to Page 10, Line 12).”

The claimant in this matter is a forty-two-year-old female who

sustained a compensable injury to her back.  On June 12, 2012, a

hearing was conducted in this matter.  Following are the

stipulations and issues considered at that hearing:
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“At the pre-hearing conference the parties
agreed to the following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation
Commission has jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of
employee-employer-carrier existed between the
parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury
to her back.

By agreement of the parties the issues to
litigate are limited to the following:

1. Additional medical in the form of followup
by Dr. Blankenship.

2. Payment for additional medical in the form
of surgery by Dr. Blankenship.”

This administrative law judge issued an opinion on September

10, 2012.  Following are the Findings of Fact and Conclusions of

Law and the Order that was issued by this administrative law judge:

“1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties
at the pre-hearing conference conducted on
April 3, 2012, and contained in a pre-hearing
order filed April 4, 2012, are hereby accepted
as fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance
of the evidence that the surgical intervention
performed on April 11, 2012, is reasonable and
necessary medical treatment for her
compensable back injury.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance
of the evidence that she is entitled to
reimbursement for out of pocket expenses for
that reasonable and necessary medical
treatment and that the respondents shall be
responsible for payment of that treatment.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance
of the evidence that she is entitled to follow
up care for her surgical intervention of April
11, 2012.  This would also entitle the
claimant to reimbursement for any out of
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pocket expenses already paid toward that
follow up care.

ORDER

The respondents shall reimburse the claimant
for out of pocket expenses associated with her
April 11, 2012, surgical intervention and
follow up care for that surgical intervention.
It the respondents’ responsibility to  pay for
the surgical intervention 
and follow up care as they are both reasonable
and necessary medical treatment for the
claimant’s compensable injury.”

The above Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law and Order became

final as no party appealed the September 10, 2012, decision.

The claimant is currently receiving temporary total disability

benefits from the respondents; however, the respondents are not

paying the claimant’s attorney an attorney’s fee on those temporary

total disability benefits nor withholding the claimant’s portion of

the attorney’s fee.  It is clear from the medical records that have

been introduced that the claimant is currently receiving temporary

total disability benefits due to her surgical intervention and

follow up care which was controverted by the respondents at the

June 2012 hearing.  Following are the respondents’ contentions from

that hearing which were recited in the September 10, 2012, opinion:

“The respondents contend the claimant has
sustained a compensable low back injury on
September 9, 2010 and May 13, 2011.  Surgery
has not been recommended and the claimant was
assigned a seven percent (7%) permanent
anatomical impairment rating by Dr. Standefer
on May 10, 2011, which has been paid.  The
respondents contend that the claimant is not
entitled to additional medical treatment on
the basis that it is unreasonable, unnecessary
and does not arise out of the compensable
injury and that there are no measurable and
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objective findings to support any additional
treatment.”

The respondents controverted the surgical intervention which

was awarded to the claimant in a final order.  Temporary total

disability benefits have occurred as a result of the controverted

but awarded surgical intervention and, as such, the respondents are

responsible for paying an attorney’s fee on those temporary total

disability benefits as well as withholding the proper amount of

attorney’s fees from the claimant.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the parties, the following findings of fact and conclusions of law

are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on December 20, 2012, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed December 20, 2012, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that her attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee on the temporary

total disability benefits that are currently being paid to the

claimant by the respondents.

ORDER

The respondents shall pay the claimant’s attorney a fee based

on the temporary total disability benefits that have been and are

currently being paid to the claimant by the respondents as a result
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of her surgical intervention and follow up care for that surgical

intervention.  This includes the respondents withholding the

claimant’s portion of the attorney’s fee from those temporary total

disability benefits.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


